Fox Valley Workforce Development Board

Local Elected Officials Meeting

October 5, 2010

Approved Meeting Minutes
Mr. Barribeau called the meeting to order at 11:04 a.m.

Members Present:  Mr. Barribeau, Mr. Paltzer, Mr. Weiss, Mr. Harris, Mr. Priske

Members Absent:  Mr. Koeppen, Mr. Buechel
Others Present:  Ms. Welch, Ms. Meyer, Mr. Friedl, Mr. Hesse (portion of the meeting)
Approval of March 18, 2010 minutes:  Mr. Paltzer made a motion to approve the March 18, 2010 minutes.  Mr. Weiss second.  There was no further discussion and the minutes were approved.

FVWDB Committee Updates:   The Executive Committee met recently to discuss budget and audit updates.  Key discussion centered on a possible incubator project with the US Oil building in Kimberly.  The Economic Development Committee has also discussed a possible manufacturing incubator project.  However, Kimberly School District has rights to the building and it would need to be re-zoned.  At this time, the project is on hold and may not come to fruition.  

Funds were set aside in the budget ($100,000) to help small businesses with economic growth and jobs; if the incubator project doesn’t happen, the economic development committee is working on ideas on how to best utilize funds to accomplish this goal in the region.


Ms. Welch and staff are looking in to the possibility of moving the job center in Menasha to another location, separate of the Goodwill campus.  Further information will be given as it becomes available.  FVWDB is also looking at alternate options for the Oshkosh Workforce Development Center.

Dislocated Worker Activity: To date, there have been four notifications of layoffs made to the FVWDB.  Mr. Hesse is hearing about others third or fourth hand, as they are not large enough to follow state rules.  FVWDB works to get dislocated workers packets of information even if we hear about a layoff after much time has passed.  At the end of the 1st quarter last year, there were 350 announced layoffs, and 9 orientations with 195 workers attending.  Currently, there are 89 reported layoffs.  Ms. Welch was also recently made aware of a potential layoff/closing in Waupaca County but details are not being released publically at this time.  

Ms. Welch noted there are pockets of hiring, mostly by smaller businesses, which is encouraging.  As per Mr. Hesse, AmeriPrint Graphics is closed.
One Stop System Technology Updates:  Wisconsin Workforce Development Association (WWDA) met with legislators last February and educated individuals on workforce development boards.  WWDA recently received a $770,000 grant from the Department of Commerce (for 11 areas) to buy video conferencing technology for two job centers per WDA in order to improve technology and virtual training efforts in each area.  The concept is to link other job centers in to a presentation being done in another area.


The Neenah office will be the “supersite” and the Fox Cities center will be covered through the grant funds.  Equipment that is being updated at MPTC may be used in the Berlin job center, and in Wautoma and Waupaca, they will be able to get on to the technical college system when possible.  Ms. Welch is hoping this will greatly cut down on travel costs as well.  


Ms. Welch has set aside funds to put this technology in the Oshkosh job center; approximately $10,000 for the equipment plus recurring monthly connectivity charges that are yet to be determined.  For the FVWDB supersite, monthly charges will be $720, but are paid for the first year through the grant.

Summer Youth Program Update:  An abbreviated version of last year’s summer youth employment program was done this year.  Highlights include:
· 66 youth participated, 40 of which are in the WIA Youth Program

· 4 youth received 1 high school credit for hours worked in the summer program
· 34 worksites (16 non-profit)
· 5 youth received full time jobs after the summer program ended
· Total hours worked = 9,639.50
· All participants attended 1 workshop per month on career planning
· Pre/Post assessments were administered to every participant
· 1 youth attended a 2 week STEM robotics camp at UW- Fox Valley
· Youth attended a pizza party at the Neenah office for their successful completion of the summer program
· All youth wrote thank you letters to their supervisors and also received a $50.00 Kohl’s gift cards for back to school clothing

Fox Valley Healthcare Alliance Update/Youth Project:  Ms. Meyer gave a brief report on the activities of the FVHCA, a group of healthcare facilities and educational institutions in the region who work collaboratively to ensure a high quality healthcare workforce is available in the region.  The group has been meeting regularly since 2004 and has standardized many processes and improved the student clinical placement process.  They have started standardizing a process for job shadowing requests by high school students where students can go online and select a session that highlights three career areas.  Last year, over 800 students did a job shadow in the seven county region.

Department of Labor Visit:  Auditors from DOL visited workforce development areas in Wisconsin that either 1)  owned a building or 2)  had dual organizations.  


PY 08 and PY 09 were audited by four DOL representatives and two DWD staff; lists of documents were sent prior to the visit.  The auditors looked at two years, mostly PY 08, and focused on internal controls and the two entities (FVWDB and Workforce Economics).  They were very pleased there is now a separation of the organizations.  


The main issue they are concerned about is the administrative office building in Neenah.  Ms. Welch noted that “preponderance of evidence” showed that the funds used to originally purchase the building/land was not paid through program dollars.  However, DOL noted said that only 2% of depreciation plus actual costs can be used to pay mortgage costs, which means only approximately $16,000 per year of federal/WIA funds can be used to pay mortgage costs.  Therefore, approximately $42,000 a year needs to be paid through non-program income.  

Ms. Welch has discussed the issue with the Executive Committee and will bring options to the board at their December meeting.  She also recently met with an investor/developer who is willing to purchase the building and let FVWDB rent from them; however, the cost would increase from the current $8/sq foot to $13/sq foot and FVWDB would still have to pay all costs.  The building payoff is approximately $560,000 which shows quite a bit has been paid to date.


Mr. Paltzer believes Ms. Welch should investigate a federal waiver.  The committee feels the DOL regulation does not make any sense and would take funds away from individuals who need them.  Ms. Welch noted that she and the board purchased the building with the belief that it was a good opportunity and best use of funds and the committee fully agreed.  The committee would like Ms. Welch to continue investigating other options.


Ms. Welch also noted there may be findings with the report due to the past challenges in the fiscal office, however, in May the Executive Committee approved two accountant positions and an accounts payable/receivable person to staff the fiscal office and the office is running very smoothly.  Ms. Welch has oversight and query capability.


The PY 09 regular audit was also done last week.  Representatives were in the office for three days and Ms. Welch said it went extremely well.  She hopes to have the written report in time for the December meeting.

Incubator Project Update:  Previously discussed.
Budget
a.)     PY09 Closeout:  Ms. Welch gave a brief explanation of the grants and budget lines listed on the handout which ended June 30, 2010.  Mr. Friedl was introduced to the group; has gone through the field portion of the audit and anticipates a report by the end of the month.  It went very smoothly and he doesn’t anticipate that there will be any significant adjustments at this point.   Auditors did have a couple of suggestions on some internal procedures and they have been implemented.  The rent line on the budget represents costs for admin building plus all of the job centers (including rent and utilities).  Mr. Priske made a motion to approve the PY 09 closed out budget.  Mr. Weiss second.  Mr. Paltzer appreciates the format. There was no further discussed and motion passed unanimously.
b.)     PY10 Working Budget:  The second handout is the currently working budget, same format as previous years.  The board gave the go ahead at their May meeting and approved it on September 14, 2010.  Ms. Welch noted that the fiscal year starts July 1.  Because there were still some questions with the fiscal area and budget, the board made this decision.  The committee would like a quarterly report emailed/sent even if there is not a meeting so they can be aware of the numbers.  Mr. Friedl could definitely get this done by the 15th or 20th of the month.  Quarterly reports will be sent, but monthly reports can be available upon request.  Mr. Weiss made a motion to approve the PY10 working budget and it was seconded by Paltzer.  There was no further discussion, and the motion was approved unanimously.  
Wisconsin Competitiveness Study:  Ms. Welch briefly discussed the project and a talking points handout was distributed.  Ms. Meyer will send the electronic link to the complete study to everyone.  Ms. Welch reminded everyone to have their respective economic development representatives contact the FVWDB and she can help put together a package to help companies save money and retain area jobs.  
Other Business:  Mr. Priske asked about the unemployment information; Ms. Meyer will work with Mr. Turner to get it out to the FVWDB and LEOs whenever it is available (monthly).  


Mr. Barribeau thanked Mr. Harris for his service as Chief Local Elected Official for the past two years.  Mr. Welch noted that every two years the position rotates and beginning July 1, 2010 it is Calumet County and Mr. Barribeau.

Adjournment:  Mr. Priske made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Mr. Harris second.  The meeting was adjourned at 12:26 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Cheryl A. Welch
